UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.

ne amount on which the filing
the offsetting fee was paid
ng.

FULGENT GENETICS, INC.

Principal Executive Offices: 4978 Santa Anita Avenue Temple City, California 91780

April 17, 2019

Dear Stockholder:

You are cordially invited to attend the annual meeting of stockholders ("Annual Meeting") of Fulgent Genetics, Inc. to be held at our offices at 4401 Santa Anita Avenue, Suite 214, El Monte, California 91731, on Thursday, May 30, 2019, at 9:00 a.m. Pacific Time.

The accompanying notice of Annual Meeting and proxy statement include the agenda for the Annual Meeting, explain the matters that will be discussed and voted on at the Annual Meeting and provide certain other information about Fulgent Genetics.

Your vote is very important. Please vote as promptly as possible. Thank you for supporting Fulgent Genetics.

Sincerely,

/s/ MING HSIEH

MING HSIEH

President and Chief Executive Officer

FULGENT GENETICS, INC.

Principal Executive Offices: 4978 Santa Anita Avenue Temple City, California 91780

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held on May 30, 2019

The annual meeting of stockholders ("Annual Meeting") of Fulgent Genetics, Inc. (the "Company") will be held at the Company's offices at 4401 Santa Anita Avenue, Suite 214, El Monte, California 91731, on Thursday, May 30, 2019, at 9:00 a.m. Pacific Time, for the following purposes:

- 1. To elect four directors;
- 2. To ratify the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2019; and
- 3. To transact any other business that may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment or postponement of the Annual Meeting.

The foregoing items of business are more fully described in the proxy statement that accompanies this notice.

The Company's Board of Directors has fixed the close of business on April 5, 2019 as the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the Annual Meeting and any adjournment or postponement thereof. A list of stockholders entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will be available for inspection by any stockholder for any purpose germane to the Annual Meeting at the Company's principal executive offices during normal business hours for the 10 days before the Annual Meeting.

By order of the Board of Directors,

/s/ MING HSIEH

MING HSIEH

President and Chief Executive Officer

Temple City, California April 17, 2019

FULGENT GENETICS, INC. Principal Executive Offices:

Principal Executive Offices: 4978 Santa Anita Avenue Temple City, California 91780

PROXY STATEMENT 2019 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held on May 30, 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
GENERAL INFORMATION	5
PROPOSAL 1: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	8
PROPOSAL 2: RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	10
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	11
INFORMATION ABOUT EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	15
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	16
<u>DIRECTOR COMPENSATION</u>	18
EQUITY COMPENSATION PLANS	20
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS	22
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	25
AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT	26
OTHER MATTERS	27

FULGENT GENETICS, INC.

Principal Executive Offices: 4978 Santa Anita Avenue

Temple City, California 91780

PROXY STATEMENT 2019 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held on May 30, 2019

GENERAL INFORMATION

The board of directors ("Board") of Fulgent Genetics, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company", "we", "us" or "our"), is providing this proxy statement ("Proxy Statement") and all other proxy materials to you in connection with the solicitation of proxies for use at our 2019 annual meeting of stockholders ("Annual Meeting"). The Annual Meeting will be held at our offices at 4401 Santa Anita Ave, Suite 214, El Monte, California 91731, on Thursday, May 30, 2019, at 9:00 a.m. Pacific Time ("PT"), or any adjournment or postponement thereof, for the purposes stated in this Proxy Statement. Stockholders are being asked to vote at the Annual Meeting on the following three proposals: (1) the election of four directors to the Board; (2) the ratification of the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP ("D&T") as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2019; and (3) such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting. This Proxy Statement summarizes the information that you need to know in order to vote on these proposals in an informed manner.

Delivery of Proxy Materials

In accordance with rules adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), we have elected to deliver our proxy materials for the Annual Meeting, including this Proxy Statement, our 2018 annual report, which includes our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018 ("Annual Report"), and a proxy card for the Annual Meeting, to our stockholders by mail or, if a stockholder has previously agreed, by e-mail. Accordingly, we expect to mail or, to stockholders who have agreed, e-mail this Proxy Statement and our other proxy materials to our stockholders on or about April 23, 2019. If you would like to receive our proxy materials for future annual meetings of our stockholders by e-mail rather than by mail, you may submit such consent to electronic delivery by writing to the attention of our Corporate Secretary at the address of our principal executive offices.

In addition, we are also making all of our proxy materials for the Annual Meeting available on the Internet. Applicable SEC rules require us to notify our stockholders of the availability of our proxy materials on the Internet with the following notice:

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Stockholder Meeting to be held on Thursday, May 30, 2019

This Proxy Statement and the Annual Report are available at www.envisionreports.com/FLGT

Record Date; Outstanding Shares

All stockholders that owned shares of our common stock at the close of business on April 5, 2019, the date which has been fixed by the Board as the record date for the Annual Meeting, are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting.

On the record date for the Annual Meeting, 18,287,400 shares of our common stock were outstanding.

Voting Matters

Voting Rights

Each share of our common stock entitles the owner of the share to one vote on all matters to be voted on at the Annual Meeting. The proxy card mailed or otherwise delivered to you indicates the number of shares of our common stock that you own.

Quorum Requirement

We will have the required quorum to conduct the business of the Annual Meeting if holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock as of the record date are present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting. Shares represented by proxies that reflect abstentions or broker non-votes (discussed below under "Effect of Not Providing Voting Instructions; Broker Non-Votes") will be counted for purposes of determining the presence of a quorum at the Annual Meeting.

Effect of Not Providing Voting Instructions; Broker Non-Votes

Stockholders of Record. You are a "stockholder of record" if your shares are registered directly in your name with Computershare Trust Company, N.A., our transfer agent. If you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on the record date for the Annual Meeting and you submit a valid proxy that does not provide voting instructions with respect to your shares, all shares represented by your proxy will be voted in accordance with the recommendation of our Board on each proposal to be presented at the Annual Meeting, as described in this Proxy Statement.

Beneficial Owners of Shares Held in Street Name. You are a beneficial owner of share held in "street name" if your shares are not held of record in your name but are held by a broker, bank or other nominee on your behalf as the beneficial owner. If your shares were held in street name at the close of business on the record date for the Annual Meeting, it is critical that you provide voting instructions to your broker, bank or other nominee if you want your vote to count on the election of directors (Proposal 1). This proposal constitutes a "non-routine" matter on which a broker, bank or other nominee is not entitled to vote shares held for a beneficial owner without receiving specific voting instructions from the beneficial owner. As a result, if you hold your shares in street name and you do not instruct your broker, bank or other nominee on how to vote on Proposal 1, then no vote will be cast on this proposal on your behalf and a "broker non-vote" will occur. Your broker, bank or other nominee will, however, have discretion to vote uninstructed shares on the ratification of the appointment of D&T as our independent registered public accounting firm (Proposal 2), because this proposal constitutes a "routine" matter on which a broker, bank or other nominee is entitled to vote shares held on behalf of a beneficial owner even without receiving voting instructions from the beneficial owner. As a result, broker non-votes are not expected to occur in the vote on Proposal 2.

Voting Requirements

The election of directors (Proposal 1) will be determined by a plurality of the votes cast on the proposal by shares present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal at the Annual Meeting. This means that the four nominees who receive the highest number of affirmative votes will be duly elected as directors. As a result, because of the nature of this voting requirement, abstentions and broker non-votes, if any, will have no effect on the outcome of the election of directors.

The ratification of the appointment of D&T as our independent registered public accounting firm (Proposal 2) must be approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast for the proposal by shares present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal at the Annual Meeting. As a result, abstentions, if any, will have no effect on the outcome of the votes on this proposal because abstentions are not considered to be present or entitled to vote with respect to the proposal for which they occur; broker non-votes are not expected to occur on Proposal 2 because, as discussed above, brokers, banks and other nominees will be entitled to vote uninstructed shares held in street name on this proposal.

The following is a summary of the voting requirements for each proposal to be voted on at the Annual Meeting:

Proposal	Vote Required	Routine vs. Non-Routine Matter	Effect of Abstentions and Broker Non-Votes
1: Election of Directors	Plurality of Votes Cast	Non-Routine	No effect
2: Ratification of	Majority of Votes Cast	Routine	Abstentions: No effect
Auditor			Broker non-votes: None expected

Tabulation of Votes

The inspector of elections of the Annual Meeting will tabulate the votes of our stockholders at the Annual Meeting. All shares of our common stock represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting will be voted in accordance with the voting instructions given on the proxy, as long as the proxy is properly submitted and unrevoked and is received by the applicable deadline, all as described under "How to Cast or Revoke Your Vote" below. If the Annual Meeting is adjourned or postponed, properly submitted and unrevoked proxies will remain effective and will be voted at the adjourned or postponed Annual Meeting, and stockholders will retain the right to revoke any such proxy until it is actually voted at the adjourned or postponed Annual Meeting.

How to Cast or Revoke Your Vote

Stockholders of Record

If you are a stockholder of record entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting, you may vote in any one of the following ways:

- By Telephone. You may vote by proxy by calling the toll-free number found on the accompanying proxy card for the Annual Meeting.
- On the Internet. You may vote by proxy on the Internet by visiting www.envisionreports.com/FLGT and following the instructions on the accompanying proxy card for the Annual Meeting.
- By Mail. You may vote by proxy by completing in full the accompanying proxy card for the Annual Meeting and mailing it in the envelope provided.
- In Person. You may vote in person at the Annual Meeting. We will provide you a voting ballot when you arrive.

Votes submitted by telephone or on the Internet must be received by 9:00 a.m. PT on Thursday, May 30, 2019 to be counted. Votes submitted in person or by mail must be cast or received no later than the close of voting at the Annual Meeting to be counted.

Once you have submitted your proxy by telephone, on the Internet or by mail, you may revoke it at any time before it is voted at the Annual Meeting by taking any one of the following actions:

- *Later-Dated Vote.* You may revoke a previously-submitted proxy by submitting a later-dated vote by telephone, on the Internet, by mail or in person at the Annual Meeting.
- *Written Notice*. You may also revoke a previously-submitted proxy by sending or otherwise delivering a written notice of revocation to the *attention* of our Corporate Secretary at the address of our principal executive offices.

To be effective, any later-dated vote must be received by the applicable deadline for the voting method used and any written notice of revocation must be received no later than the close of voting at the Annual Meeting. Only your latest-dated vote that is received by the deadline applicable to the voting method used will be counted.

Beneficial Owners of Shares Held in Street Name

If you are a beneficial owner of shares held in street name, you have the right to direct your broker, bank or other nominee on how to vote your shares. You should do so by following the instructions provided by your broker, bank or other nominee regarding how to vote your shares and how to revoke a previously submitted proxy. The availability of telephone, Internet or other voting methods will depend on the voting processes of the broker, bank or other nominee that holds your shares.

Attending the Annual Meeting

All stockholders that owned our common stock at the close of business on the record date, or their duly appointed proxies, may attend the Annual Meeting in person. If you elect to attend the Annual Meeting, you may be asked to present valid picture identification, such as a driver's license or passport, to gain admission. Additionally, if your shares are held in street name, you will need to bring a copy of a brokerage statement reflecting your ownership of our common stock as of the record date for the Annual Meeting, as well as a legal proxy issued in your name from the broker, bank or other nominee that holds your shares. Contact your broker, bank or other nominee to obtain these items.

Submitting your proxy before the Annual Meeting will not affect your right to vote in person if you decide to attend the Annual Meeting, and you are encouraged to vote by proxy before the Annual Meeting to ensure your vote will be counted. However, your attendance at the Annual Meeting after having submitted a valid proxy will not in and of itself constitute a revocation of your proxy. In order to do so, you must give oral notice of your intention to vote in person to the inspector of elections of the Annual Meeting and submit a completed ballot at the Annual Meeting reflecting your new vote.

Householding

We have adopted a procedure called "householding," which has been approved by the SEC. Under this procedure, we are delivering a single copy of this Proxy Statement and our Annual Report to multiple stockholders who share the same address, unless we have received contrary instructions from a stockholder. This procedure reduces the Company's printing and mailing costs and other fees. Stockholders who participate in householding will continue to be able to access and receive separate proxy cards. Additionally, upon written or oral request, we will deliver promptly a separate copy of this Proxy Statement or the Annual Report to any stockholder at a shared address to which we have delivered a single copy of these materials. To receive a separate copy of this Proxy Statement or the Annual Report, or to notify us that you wish to receive separate copies of our proxy materials for future annual meetings of our stockholders, write to the attention of our Corporate Secretary at the address of our principal executive offices or call (626) 350-0537. Stockholders who share an address and are receiving multiple copies of our proxy materials may also request to receive a single copy of the Proxy Statement and the Annual Report or our proxy materials for future annual meetings of our stockholders by writing or calling us at the address or telephone number provided above.

Solicitation

This solicitation is made by our Board and we will bear the entire cost of soliciting proxies, including the costs of preparing, printing, assembling and mailing this Proxy Statement, the Annual Report, the accompanying proxy card for the Annual Meeting and any additional proxy materials we may furnish to stockholders. We will provide copies of solicitation materials to brokers, banks and other nominees holding in their names shares of our common stock that are beneficially owned by others for forwarding to the beneficial owners of those shares, and we may reimburse persons representing beneficial owners for their costs of forwarding solicitation materials to the beneficial owners. Solicitations will be made primarily through the delivery of our proxy materials to stockholders and the availability of these materials on the Internet, but may be supplemented by telephone, mail, e-mail or personal solicitation by our directors, executive officers or other employees. We will pay no additional compensation to these individuals for these activities. In addition, we have not engaged employees for the specific purpose of soliciting proxies or a proxy solicitation firm to assist us in soliciting proxies, but we may elect to engage and pay the cost of such employees or such a proxy solicitation firm at any time.

PROPOSAL 1: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Our Board, acting pursuant to our bylaws, has determined that the number of directors constituting the full Board is to be four. The Board has, upon recommendation of our nominating committee, nominated Ming Hsieh, John Bolger, James J. Mulay (Mulé), I.Ph.D. and Yun Yen, M.D., Ph.D., F.A.C.P. for election as members of the Board, and you are being asked to vote on each of these four director nominees.

Each of the nominees is currently a director of our Company and was elected or re-elected by our stockholders at our 2018 annual meeting of stockholders. Upon his re-election at the Annual Meeting, each director will serve a one-year term until the next annual meeting of our stockholders and until his successor is duly elected and qualified or until his earlier resignation or removal. During the course of a term, the Board may appoint a new director to fill any vacant seat. In that event, the newly appointed director would complete the term of the director he or she replaced or, if appointed to fill a vacancy caused by an increase to the size of the Board, serve until the next annual meeting of our stockholders. Each person nominated for election at the Annual Meeting has agreed to serve if elected, and we have no reason to believe any nominee will be unable to serve. However, if any nominee cannot serve, then your proxy will be voted for another nominee proposed by the Board or, if no nominee is proposed by the Board, a vacancy will occur.

We encourage, but do not require, our directors to attend meetings of our stockholders. None of our directors attended our 2018 annual meeting of stockholders, and none of our directors is expected to attend the Annual Meeting.

Director Nominees

The names of the director nominees, their ages as of May 1, 2019, their positions with our Company and other information about their background, experience, qualifications, attributes and skills are presented below.

Name of Director Nominee	Age	Position(s) and Office(s)
Ming Hsieh	63	President, Chief Executive Officer and Chair of the Board
John Bolger	72	Director
James J. Mulay (Mulé), I.Ph.D.	66	Director
Yun Yen, M.D., Ph.D., F.A.C.P.	64	Director

Ming Hsieh, our founder, served as the manager of our predecessor, Fulgent Therapeutics LLC ("Fulgent LLC"), from its inception in June 2011 until September 2016, was appointed as our director, President and Chief Executive Officer upon our incorporation in May 2016 and was appointed as Chair of our Board in September 2016 in connection with our initial public offering. Prior to founding our Company, Mr. Hsieh served as Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman of the board of directors of Cogent, Inc., a biometric identification services and products company he co-founded in 1990, which was acquired by 3M in 2010. Prior to his tenure at Cogent, Mr. Hsieh founded and served as Vice President of AMAX Technology from 1987 to 1990. Mr. Hsieh currently serves on the board of directors of Fortinet, Inc., a network security company traded on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. Mr. Hsieh received a B.S.E.E. from USC in 1983 and an M.S.E.E. from USC in 1984, as well as honorary doctoral degrees from USC in 2010 and the University of West Virginia in 2011. Mr. Hsieh has served as a trustee at the University of Southern California since 2007 and at Fudan University in China since 2011. In 2015, Mr. Hsieh was elected to the National Academy of Inventors. In 2018, Mr. Hsieh was elected as a fellow of American Institute for Medical and Biological Engineering.

Mr. Hsieh was selected to serve on our Board based on his extensive management experience, his knowledge of our business, culture and operations as our founder, his engineering expertise and his service for and leadership of our Company since inception.

John Bolger was appointed as a member of our Board in September 2016 in connection with our initial public offering. For the past six years, Mr. Bolger has been retired and has operated as a private investor. Mr. Bolger has also served as a director of Tintri Inc., a virtual machine-aware storage solution company, from January 2016 to March 2018. Mr. Bolger has extensive public company board and audit committee experience, having served as a director and audit committee chair of the following publicly traded companies for various terms during the period from 1993 to 2010: Integrated Device Technology, Inc., Sanmina Corp., Data Race, Inc., TCSI, Inc., Integrated Systems, Inc., Wind River Systems, Inc., Mission West Property, Inc., Cogent, Inc., Micromuse, Inc., JNI Corporation and Mattson Technology. Mr. Bolger also served as Vice President, Chief Financial and Administrative Officer of Cisco Systems, Inc., a manufacturer of computer networking systems, from 1989 to 1992. Mr. Bolger received a B.A. from the University of Massachusetts and an M.B.A. from Harvard University and he is a Certified Public Accountant.

Mr. Bolger was selected to serve on our Board based on his more than 30 years of accounting and financial expertise, as well as his extensive public company board and senior management experience.

James J. Mulay (Mulé), I.Ph.D., was appointed as a member of our Board in September 2016 in connection with our initial public offering. For the past fifteen years, Dr. Mulé has served in various capacities at the H. Lee Moffitt Comprehensive Cancer Center in Tampa, Florida, including as the Michael McGillicuddy (U.S. Senator Connie Mack & Family) Endowed Chair in Melanoma Research and Treatment, a Senior Member of both the Immunology, Radiation Oncology, and Cutaneous Oncology Departments, Associate Center Director for Translational Research and the Scientific Director of Cell-Based Therapies, as well as at the National Cancer Institute and the U.S. Food and Drug Administration as a Special Government Employee. Dr. Mulé also serves as a director of Moffitt Technologies Corporation, a for-profit corporation that holds equity in various companies that have licensed intellectual property from

the Moffitt Cancer Center, since 2009. Dr. Mulé also sits on numerous medical, scientific, business and research advisory boards of for-profit and non-profit entities, and has published over 200 articles in the areas of cancer vaccines and cancer immunotherapy. Dr. Mulé received a B.A. from New Jersey City University in 1974, an M.S. in cellular immunology from the University of Washington School of Medicine in 1977 and an I.Ph.D. in tumor immunology from the University of Washington Graduate School and the Fred Hutchinson Cancer Research Center in 1981.

Dr. Mulé was selected to serve on our Board based on his deep expertise within the life sciences field, as well as his professional experience and background.

Yun Yen, M.D., Ph.D., F.A.C.P., is a co-founder of our genetic testing business and was appointed as a member of our Board in September 2016 in connection with our initial public offering. Dr. Yen serves as Emeritus President at Taipei Medical University in Taiwan, as well as an Affiliate Professor at the California Institute of Technology. Dr. Yen's prior experience includes service as the Allen and Lee Chao Endowed Chair in Developmental Cancer Therapeutics at the City of Hope Comprehensive Cancer Center from 2008 until 2014, and Chair of the City of Hope's Molecular Pharmacology Department and Associate Director for Translational Research at the City of Hope Comprehensive Cancer Center from 2005 until 2014. Dr. Yen holds memberships in numerous professional organizations and has published more than 300 abstracts and peer-reviewed journal articles. Dr. Yen received a M.D. from Taipei Medical College in 1982 and a Ph.D. in Pathology and Cell Biology from Thomas Jefferson University in 1988.

Dr. Yen was selected to serve on our Board based on his extensive expertise within the life sciences field, as well as his educational and professional background.

OUR BOARD RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE ELECTION OF EACH DIRECTOR NOMINEE

PROPOSAL 2: RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We are asking our stockholders to ratify the appointment of D&T as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2019. D&T has audited our financial statements for the five annual periods ending December 31, 2018. Representatives of D&T are expected to be present at the Annual Meeting to answer appropriate questions and make a statement if they desire to do so.

Although our bylaws do not require that our stockholders approve the appointment of our independent registered public accounting firm, we are submitting the appointment of D&T to our stockholders for ratification as a matter of good corporate practice. If our stockholders vote against the ratification of the appointment of D&T, the audit committee of the Board will consider whether to retain the firm. Even if our stockholders ratify the appointment of D&T, the audit committee of the Board may choose to appoint a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if the committee determines that such a change would, in its judgment, be in the best interests of our Company and our stockholders.

Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Fees and Services

The following table presents information about the aggregate fees billed to us for services rendered by D&T during the periods presented:

	Year Ended December 31,			
		2018		2017
Audit Fees(1)(5)	\$	772,318	\$	745,410
Audit-Related Fees(2)		_		
Tax Fees(3)		44,315		4,616
All Other Fees ⁽⁴⁾		1,895		1,895
Total	\$	818,528	\$	751,921

- (1) Audit fees consist of fees billed for professional services rendered for the audit of our annual consolidated financial statements and review of our interim condensed consolidated financial statements included in our quarterly reports, professional services rendered in connection with our filing of various registration statements (such as registration statements on Form S-1 and Form S-8, including related comfort letters) and other services that are normally provided in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements.
- (2) Audit-related fees consist of fees billed for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of our consolidated financial statements and are not reported as audit fees. D&T rendered no such services for us in 2018 or 2017.
- (3) Tax fees consist of fees billed for professional services rendered for tax compliance, tax advice and tax planning. In 2018 and 2017, these services consisted of assistance regarding federal, state and international tax compliance, and federal, state and international tax planning.
- (4) All other fees consist of fees billed for products and services other than the services described in notes (1), (2) and (3) above. In 2018 and 2017, these fees consisted of fees for accounting research literature.
- (5) Audit fees in 2017 include \$43,894 of fees billed subsequent to the filing of the last proxy statement.

Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures

As a matter of policy, all audit, internal control-related and permitted non-audit services, as well as the fees and terms of such services, that are provided by our independent registered public accounting firm, except for non-audit services within the "de minimus" provisions of applicable SEC rules, are pre-approved by the audit committee of the Board. In considering such services for approval, the audit committee considers whether the provision of the services is compatible with maintaining the independence of our independent registered public accounting firm. All services provided by D&T in 2018 were pre-approved by the audit committee.

OUR BOARD RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE RATIFICATION OF THE APPOINTMENT OF D&T AS OUR INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Director Independence

Our common stock is listed on the Nasdaq Global Market. Under the rules of The Nasdaq Stock Market ("Nasdaq"), independent directors must comprise a majority of a listed company's board of directors. In addition, Nasdaq rules require that, subject to specified exceptions, each member of a listed company's audit, compensation and nominating committee be independent. Audit committee and compensation committee members must also satisfy the enhanced independence criteria set forth in Rules 10A-3 and 10C-1 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended ("Exchange Act"), respectively, and corresponding Nasdaq rules.

Based on information requested from and provided by each director concerning his background, employment and affiliations, our Board has determined that Mr. Bolger, Dr. Mulé and Dr. Yen, constituting three of the four directors standing for re-election at the Annual Meeting, are independent directors within the meaning of applicable Nasdaq rules, and that each member of our audit committee and compensation committee satisfies the enhanced independence requirements of applicable Nasdaq and SEC rules. In making this determination, the current and prior relationships of each non-employee director with our Company and all other facts and circumstances deemed relevant were considered, including their beneficial ownership of our capital stock and any related party relationships involving our Company and any such director, as described under "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions" below.

There are no family relationships between any director nominees or executive officers of our Company, and there are no arrangements or understandings between any nominee and any other person pursuant to which such nominee was or is selected as a director or nominee.

The Board has determined that Mr. Hsieh is not independent because he is an employee of our Company.

Board Function, Composition and Meetings

The primary responsibilities of our Board are to provide oversight of the business and affairs of our Company, our long-term strategy and objectives and the management of our risks. The functions of the Board are carried out by the full Board and, when delegated, by our Board committees.

Our Board meets on a regular basis and additionally as needed. According to our corporate governance guidelines, our Board is to meet at least four times each year, and the independent directors of the Board are to meet in executive session (with no management directors or other management present) as often as they determine is appropriate and at least twice each year. In 2018, our Board held a total of four meetings. Each of our directors attended 100% of the total number of Board and applicable Board committee meetings held during the period in 2018 when he served.

Board Leadership Structure

Our Board is chaired by Mr. Hsieh. We believe having a single person serve as both Chair of our Board and Chief Executive Officer of our Company is the most effective leadership structure for us at this time. We believe Mr. Hsieh is the director best situated to identify strategic opportunities and focus the activities of the Board on the matters most critical to our business and strategy due to his commitment to our Company. The Board also believes the combined role of Chair of our Board and Chief Executive Officer promotes effective execution of strategic initiatives and facilitates information flow between management and the Board.

Board Committees

Our Board has established an audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating committee and adopted a written charter under which each such committee operates, each of which satisfies applicable Nasdaq rules and is available on our website, www.fulgentgenetics.com. The composition and functions of each of these committees are described below. In accordance with applicable Delaware law, each committee may create one or more subcommittees consisting of one or more members of the committee and delegate to such a subcommittee any or all of the powers and authority of the committee. Members of our Board committees are expected to serve on these committees until their resignation or until otherwise determined by our Board.

Our Board may in the future establish other committees to facilitate the management of our business, in compliance with our certificate of incorporation, bylaws and applicable Delaware law and Nasdaq and SEC rules.

Audit Committee

Our audit committee is comprised of Mr. Bolger, Dr. Mulé and Dr. Yen, and Mr. Bolger serves as chair of the committee. We have determined that each member of the audit committee meets all applicable independence and financial expertise requirements under Nasdaq and SEC rules. In addition, our Board has determined that Mr. Bolger qualifies as an "audit committee financial expert" within the meaning of applicable SEC rules. The audit committee held four meetings in 2018.

The functions of this committee include, among other things:

- the oversight of our policies and procedures to fulfill our responsibilities regarding the fair and accurate presentation of our financial statements;
- selecting and appointing a firm to serve as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit our financial statements, and fulfilling related obligations, including compensating, retaining, working with and overseeing the work of such firm in various respects;
- reviewing and discussing with management and the independent registered public accounting firm our annual and quarterly audited financial statements and related matters before the filing thereof;

- preparing the audit committee report required by SEC rules to be included in our annual proxy statement;
- ensuring the independence of the independent registered public accounting firm;
- discussing the scope and results of the audit with the independent registered public accounting firm, and reviewing, with management and that firm, our interim and year-end operating results;
- · establishing procedures for employees to anonymously submit concerns about questionable accounting or audit matters;
- considering the adequacy of our internal controls;
- · reviewing and approving material related party transactions or those that require disclosure; and
- approving or, as permitted, pre-approving all audit and non-audit services to be performed by the independent registered public accounting firm.

Compensation Committee

Our compensation committee is comprised of Mr. Bolger, Dr. Mulé and Dr. Yen, and Dr. Mulé serves as chair of the committee. We have determined that each member of the compensation committee meets all applicable independence requirements under, and taking into account the factors set forth in, Nasdaq and SEC rules, is a non-employee director, as defined in Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act, and is an outside director, as defined in Section 162(m) of the Code. The compensation committee held four meetings in 2018.

The functions of this committee include, among other things:

- reviewing and approving, or recommending that our Board approve, the compensation of our executive officers, including reviewing and recommending to our Board the terms of any compensatory agreements with our executive officers;
- determining the objectives of our executive officer compensation programs, identifying what the programs are designed to reward, and modifying (or recommending that our Board modify) the programs as necessary, consistent with such objectives and intended rewards;
- reviewing and approving any stock option award or any other type of equity-based or equity-linked award as may be required for complying with
 any tax, securities, or other regulatory (including Nasdaq) requirement, or otherwise determined to be appropriate or desirable by this committee or
 our Board;
- reviewing and approving new incentive compensation and equity plans, as well as material changes to existing incentive compensation and equity plans;
- assisting management with appropriate compensation related disclosure and reports in certain SEC filings; and
- reviewing an annual compensation-risk assessment report and considering whether our compensation policies and practices contain incentives for
 executive officers and employees to take risks in performing their duties that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the
 Company.

In addition to the role of our compensation committee in establishing executive compensation, certain of our executive officers also play a role in determining or recommending the amount or form of executive compensation. In general, our Chief Executive Officer may review and make recommendations to the compensation committee regarding the compensation of our other executive officers and members of senior management, and our Chief Executive Officer and our other executive officers may also provide background information regarding the Company's strategies and input regarding business performance targets and performance-related compensation objectives. The compensation committee may review and consider these recommendations and other input in making compensation decisions, as it deems appropriate. Our Chief Executive Officer is not present during the compensation committee's or the Board's voting or deliberations regarding his own compensation.

Our compensation committee has the authority to engage the services of compensation consultants or other experts or advisors as it deems appropriate in fulfilling its responsibilities. Pursuant to its charter and in accordance with applicable Nasdaq and SEC rules, the compensation committee would assess the independence of any compensation consultant, including the existence of any conflicts of interest, before any engagement. Neither the compensation committee nor our management engaged any compensation consultants in 2018.

Nominating Committee

Our nominating committee is comprised of Mr. Bolger, Dr. Mulé and Dr. Yen, and Dr. Yen serves as chair of the committee. We have determined that each member of the nominating committee meets all applicable independence requirements under Nasdaq rules. The nominating committee held one meeting in 2018.

The functions of this committee include, among other things:

- identifying and recommending candidates for membership on our Board;
- evaluating, and overseeing the process of evaluating, the performance of our Board and individual directors; and
- assisting our Board on other matters as requested.

Our nominating committee has the authority to engage the services of search firms to identify director candidates or other experts or advisors as it deems appropriate in fulfilling its responsibilities. Neither the nominating committee nor our management engaged any such firms, experts or advisors in 2018.

Board Role in Risk Oversight

Risk is inherent in every business. We face a number of risks, including business, operational, strategic, research and development, cybersecurity, financial and legal and regulatory risks. In general, our management is responsible for the day-to-day management of the risks we face, while our Board, as a whole and through its committees, is responsible for the oversight of risk management.

In its risk oversight role, the Board and each of its committees regularly discusses, internally and with management, the material risks confronting our business, and considers the risks and vulnerabilities we face when granting authority to management and approving business strategies and particular transactions. As part of its oversight function, the Board also monitors the day-to-day risk management processes designed and implemented by our management and generally evaluates how our management operates our Company with respect to our risk exposures, in part through its committee structure as follows:

- the audit committee oversees management of risks relating to our financial reporting and accounting policies and any related party or conflict-of-interest transactions;
- · the compensation committee oversees management of risks relating to our compensation practices and policies; and
- the nominating committee oversees management of risks relating to the composition of the Board, including the independence of our directors.

We believe our Board committees, which are all comprised solely of independent directors and which meet regularly without members of management present, and their roles in the Board's performance of its risk oversight function provide an appropriate level of independent oversight (including risk oversight) of our management, even in light of the Board's current leadership structure, consisting of a single person serving as both Chair of our Board and Chief Executive Officer of our Company.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

We have adopted a code of business conduct and ethics that applies to all of our employees, officers (including our principal executive, financial and accounting officers and controller or persons performing similar functions), agents and representatives (including our directors and consultants). Additionally, we have adopted a supplemental code of ethics for senior financial officers, which applies to our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and other senior financial officers who have been designated by our Chief Executive Officer. Our code of business conduct and ethics and supplemental code of ethics for senior financial officers establish written standards for ethical conduct and are designed in accordance with applicable SEC rules.

Our code of business conduct and ethics and supplemental code of ethics for senior financial officers are available on our website, www.fulgentgenetics.com. We expect that any amendments to or waivers from certain provisions of our code of business conduct and ethics or supplemental code of ethics for senior financial officers applicable to any principal executive, financial or accounting officer or controller or persons performing similar functions will be disclosed on our website to the extent required by applicable Nasdaq or SEC rules.

Corporate Governance Guidelines

Our Board has adopted corporate governance guidelines to assist in the exercise of its responsibilities and to serve the interests of our Company and our stockholders. Our corporate governance guidelines are available on our website, www.fulgentgenetics.com.

Director Nominations

Our Board, as a whole and through our nominating committee, is responsible for identifying, evaluating and recommending nominees to serve as directors of our Company.

Qualifications

Our nominating committee is responsible for recommending director nominee candidates to the Board. Under the nominating committee's charter and our corporate governance guidelines, the committee considers the following qualifications in determining its director nominee recommendations, among others: experience in business, finance or administration; familiarity with national and international business matters; familiarity with our industry; prominence and reputation; and any other skills, expertise, business or other knowledge and experience that would be useful to the effective oversight of our business. Since prominence and reputation in a particular profession or field of endeavor are what brings most potential candidates to the Board's attention, the nominating committee also considers whether a director candidate has adequate time available to devote to the work of the Board and one or more of its committees. To this end, our corporate governance guidelines provide that no director should hold more than three public company directorships and our Chief Executive Officer and other Board members who are employed full-time should not hold more than two public company directorships. In addition, although we do not have a formal policy with respect to Board diversity, our Board strives to assemble a board of directors that brings a variety of perspectives and skills derived from diverse business and professional experience, and our nominating committee considers individuals from various disciplines and backgrounds in recommending director nominees. Further, our nominating committee is responsible for regularly evaluating the performance of each director then-serving on the Board and the Board as a whole, and considers the results of this evaluation in determining the candidates to recommend to the Board as director nominees. The nominating committee or the Board may establish additional or different qualifications for Board membership in the future, and the nominating committee is responsible for assessing the a

Other than the foregoing, there are no stated minimum qualifications for director nominees, and the nominating committee may consider these factors and any such other factors as it deems appropriate. The nominating committee does, however, review the activities and associations of each potential candidate to ensure there is no legal impediment, conflict of interest or other consideration that might hinder or prevent service on our Board. Additionally, the nominating committee recognizes that applicable Nasdaq rules provide that at least one member of our Board must meet the criteria for an "audit committee financial expert" as defined by SEC rules, at least a majority of the members of our Board must qualify as independent directors under applicable Nasdaq rules, and the members of certain of our Board committees must satisfy enhanced independence and financial expertise requirements under applicable Nasdaq and SEC rules.

Identification and Evaluation of Director Nominees

Our nominating committee may utilize a variety of methods for identifying director nominees. For example, potential director candidates may come to the attention of the nominating committee through current members of the Board, executive officers, professional search firms, stockholders or others. The nominating committee may consider and evaluate these candidates at any point during the year. In connection with each annual meeting of our stockholders, the nominating committee recommends to our Board certain director nominees for election at the annual meeting by our stockholders, and the Board then selects its director nominees based on its determination, using the recommendation and other information provided by the nominating committee, of the suitability of all director candidates, individually and in the aggregate, to serve as directors of our Company.

Stockholder Recommendations of Director Candidates

The nominating committee will consider director candidates recommended by stockholders and will evaluate any such candidates in the same manner as all other candidates. Any such recommendation should be made by sending a written recommendation addressed to our Corporate Secretary at the address of our principal executive offices, which should include the name, address and a current resume of the proposed director candidate, a statement describing the candidate's qualifications and consent to serve on our Board if selected as a director nominee, and contact information for personal and professional references. The submission should also include the name and address of the stockholder who is submitting the proposed director candidate, the number of shares of our common stock that are owned of record or beneficially by the submitting stockholder and a description of all arrangements or understandings between the submitting stockholder and the proposed director candidate. Any stockholder-proposed director candidate that is selected by our nominating committee would be recommended by the committee as a director nominee to the Board, which would then consider and evaluate the candidate in the same manner and based on the same criteria and qualifications as other prospective director candidates. If approved by the Board, the individual would be appointed as a director to a vacant seat on the Board or included in the Board's slate of recommended director nominees for election at our next annual meeting of stockholders.

Stockholder Nominations of Directors

A stockholder who wishes to nominate a director must comply with all applicable requirements set forth in our bylaws, including submission to us of timely written notice. To be timely, the written notice must be delivered to or mailed and received by our Corporate Secretary at the address of our principal executive offices no later than the 90th day before the date of the annual meeting of stockholders at which the director nominee is to be up for election. The stockholder's written notice must include, among other things as specified in our bylaws, certain personal identification information about the stockholder and its recommended director nominee(s); the class and number of shares of the Company that are beneficially owned by the stockholder and its recommended director nominee(s); and any other information relating to the recommended director nominee(s) that is required to be disclosed in solicitations for proxies for the election of directors pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act. Stockholders may reference a copy of our bylaws by accessing the filings we make with the SEC, which are available through our website, www.fulgentgenetics.com, or through the SEC's website, www.sec.gov. A stockholder who complies in full with all of the notice and other requirements set forth in our bylaws will be permitted to present the director nominee(s) at the applicable annual meeting of stockholders, but will not be entitled to have the nominee included in our proxy materials for the applicable meeting unless an SEC rule requires that we include the director nominee in our proxy materials.

Stockholder Communications with the Board

Stockholders may communicate with the Board by sending a letter to the attention of our Corporate Secretary at the address of our principal executive offices. Any such communication must set forth the name and address of the stockholder on whose behalf the communication is sent and indicate whether the communication is intended for the full Board, the non-employee directors as a group or an individual director. The Corporate Secretary, or his or her designee, may review any such communication before forwarding it to its intended recipient(s), and may choose not to forward any communication that is deemed, in the Corporate Secretary's discretion, to be unrelated to the duties and responsibilities of the Board or unduly hostile, threatening, illegal, similarly unsuitable or otherwise inappropriate for Board consideration. Communications deemed to be appropriate will be forwarded to the Board or the identified director(s) on a periodic basis. Any communications that concern accounting, internal control over financial reporting or auditing matters will be handled in accordance with procedures adopted by the audit committee for such communications.

INFORMATION ABOUT EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

The names of our current executive officers, their ages as of May 1, 2019, and their positions are shown in the table below. Each executive officer's employment with the Company is "at-will" and may be terminated at any time without any advance notice and for any reason or no reason at all. There are no arrangements or understandings between any of our executive officers and any other person pursuant to which such individual was or is selected as an officer of our Company. Biographical summaries of each of our executive officers who are not also members of our Board are also set forth below.

Name of Executive Officer	Age	Position(s) and Office(s)
Ming Hsieh	63	President, Chief Executive Officer and Chair of the Board
Paul Kim	51	Chief Financial Officer
Han Lin Gao, M.D., Ph.D., D.A.B.M.G., F.A.C.M.G.	52	Chief Scientific Officer and Laboratory Director

Paul Kim has served as our Chief Financial Officer since January 2016. Prior to his service for us, Mr. Kim was retired from 2011 until 2015 and served as Chief Financial Officer of Cogent, Inc., a biometric identification services and products company, from January 2004 until 2011. Mr. Kim's past experience also includes service as the Chief Financial Officer of JNI Corporation, a publicly traded storage area network technology company, from September 2002 until December 2003, as Vice President, Finance and Corporate Controller at JNI from October 1999 to August 2002 and as Vice President of Finance and Administration for Datafusion Inc., a privately held software development company, from January 1998 until October 1999. From April 1996 to January 1998, Mr. Kim was the Corporate Controller for Interlink Computer Sciences, Inc., a publicly-traded enterprise software company. From January 1990 to April 1996, Mr. Kim worked for Coopers and Lybrand L.L.P., leaving as an audit manager. Mr. Kim received a B.A. in Economics from the University of California at Berkeley in 1989 and is a Certified Public Accountant.

Han Lin (Harry) Gao, M.D., Ph.D., D.A.B.M.G., F.A.C.M.G. is a founder of our genetic testing business, has served as Fulgent LLC's Laboratory Director since February 2012, was appointed as Fulgent LLC's Chief Scientific Officer in January 2016 and was appointed as our Chief Scientific Officer and Laboratory Director in September 2016. Dr. Gao's prior experience includes service as Laboratory Director of both the DNA Sequencing Core Laboratory and Clinical Molecular Diagnostics Laboratory at City of Hope from 2004 until 2013. Dr. Gao completed his clinical molecular genetics training fellowship and post-doctoral fellowship at Harvard Medical School in 2004 prior to joining City of Hope. Dr. Gao received a M.S. in Immunology and a M.D. from Peking University and Inner Mongolia University for Nationalities in China in 1993 and 1990, respectively, as well as a Ph.D. in Microbiology, Immunology and Medical Genetics from The Ohio State University in 2001. Dr. Gao is board certified in clinical molecular genetics by the American Board of Medical Genetics, is a Fellow of the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics and serves as a team leader for laboratory inspections by the College of American Pathologists.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Elements of Compensation

The descriptions below summarize the elements of our executive officers' compensation. Our compensation arrangements with each of our executive officers are reflected in employment agreements and severance agreements with each of them, which are filed as exhibits to our Annual Report.

Base Salary

Until our initial public offering in September 2016, Mr. Hsieh had not earned or received any salary for his services as our President and Chief Executive Officer, Dr. Gao's annual base salary was \$180,000 and Mr. Kim's annual base salary was \$160,000.

Upon completion of our initial public offering, in light of their increased responsibilities for our Company, Mr. Hsieh, Mr. Kim and Dr. Gao began to receive annual base salaries of \$240,000, \$210,000 and \$210,000, respectively.

Cash Bonuses

Although each of our executive officers is eligible to receive cash bonuses at the discretion of the Board or the compensation committee, no cash bonuses were awarded to any of our executive officers for performance in 2017, 2018 or 2019 to date.

Equity Compensation

Each of our executive officers is eligible to receive equity awards under our equity compensation plans, as described under "Equity Compensation Plans" below, at the discretion of the Board or the compensation committee. Equity awards granted to our executive officers in 2018 are described in the Summary Compensation Table and Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End table below.

On February 27, 2019, we granted Mr. Kim a restricted stock unit award for 20,000 shares of our common stock, which vests over a four year period. The value of the restricted stock unit award was \$92,000, calculated in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Topic 718 to reflect the grant date fair value of awards on their respective grant dates. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 10 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in the Annual Report.

Severance

We have entered into severance agreements with each of our executive officers. These severance agreements provide that, subject to an executive officer's execution and absence of revocation of a release in favor of us, the executive officer is entitled to one year of continuation of his then-current annual base salary following a termination of such executive officer's employment with us for any reason within one year after a change in control of our Company. In general, the severance agreements provide that a change of control will occur if: any person or group of persons becomes the beneficial owner of more than 50% of the combined voting power of our Company (except for a transaction in which the beneficial owners of voting securities of our Company before the transaction continue to hold, directly or indirectly, the same proportions of voting securities in our Company after the transaction); the individuals who comprise our Board (or such other individuals as may be approved by a vote of at least two-thirds of our Board) cease to comprise at least a majority of our Board in any 12-month period; our Company merges or consolidates with another entity (except for a merger or consolidation effected to implement a recapitalization or similar transaction); or our Company liquidates or dissolves or sells or otherwise disposes of substantially all of its assets; in each case subject to certain specified exceptions.

Other Elements of Compensation

401(k) Plan. We currently maintain a 401(k) retirement savings plan for our employees, including our executive officers, who satisfy certain eligibility requirements. Our executive officers are eligible to participate in our 401(k) plan on the same basis as our other full-time employees. Applicable tax rules allow eligible employees to defer a portion of their compensation, within prescribed limits, on a pre-tax basis through contributions to the 401(k) plan. Currently, we match contributions made by participants in the 401(k) plan up to a specified percentage of the employee contributions (up to 3% of pay), and these matching contributions are fully vested as of the date on which the contributions are made.

Health and Welfare Plans. Our executive officers are eligible to participate in our employee benefit plans, including our health and welfare plans, on the same basis as our other employees.

No Tax Gross-Ups. We generally do not make gross-up payments to cover our executive officers' personal income taxes that may pertain to any of the compensation paid or provided by our Company.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table summarizes all compensation earned by or paid or awarded to Mr. Hsieh, our principal executive officer, and Mr. Kim and Dr. Gao, our only two other executive officers who were serving as such during and through the end of 2018, for services rendered to us in all capacities in 2018 and 2017:

		0.1	0. 1.4. 1	All Other	m . 1
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$)	Stock Awards (\$)(1)	Compensation (\$)(2)	Total (\$)
Ming Hsieh	2018	240,000	_	_	240,000
President and Chief Executive Officer	2017	240,000	_	_	240,000
Paul Kim	2018	210,000	_	31,124	241,124
Chief Financial Officer	2017	210,000	_	32,932	242,932
Han Lin Gao	2018	210,000	_	6,300	216,300
Chief Scientific Officer and Laboratory Director	2017	210,000	_	3,150	213,150

- (1) Calculated in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") Topic 718 to reflect the grant date fair value of awards on their respective grant dates. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 10 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in the Annual Report.
- (2) Amounts consist of, for Dr. Gao, our matching contributions under our 401(k) retirement savings plan, and for Mr. Kim, the rent and other costs paid by us, totaling \$31,124 in 2018 and \$32,932 in 2017, for an apartment located near our corporate headquarters that is used by Mr. Kim.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table presents information about the outstanding equity awards held by each of Mr. Hsieh, Mr. Kim and Dr. Gao as of December 31, 2018:

	Stock Awards				
Name	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (\$)			
Ming Hsieh	_	_			
Paul Kim(1)	28,781 (2)	91,236 (3)			
Han Lin Gao(4)	_	_			

- (1) In addition to any unvested shares of common stock subject to stock awards reflected in this table, Mr. Kim was also granted an award of 328,947 shares of our common stock in January 2016 as an inducement to entering into employment with us, which were fully vested on the grant date of the award.
- (2) Represents a restricted stock unit award relating to 65,789 shares of our common stock. The shares subject to the restricted stock unit award vest over a period of four years, with 1/4th of the total shares subject to the award vesting 12 months after August 10, 2016, and 1/16th of the total shares subject to the award vesting at the end of every three-month period thereafter, subject to Mr. Kim's continued service for us on each vesting date.
- (3) The market value was determined by multiplying the unvested shares of common stock subject to the stock award by \$3.17, the closing price of our common stock on December 31, 2018.
- (4) In addition to any unvested shares of common stock subject to stock awards reflected in this table, Dr. Gao was also granted an award of 2,105,263 shares of our common stock in October 2015, which were fully vested on the grant date of the award.

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

Non-Employee Director Compensation Program

Our Board has established a compensation program for our directors who are not employees of our Company, which consists of cash and equity compensation as set forth below. Mr. Hsieh, who serves as our President, Chief Executive Officer and Chair of our Board, does not receive any additional compensation for his service as a director.

Cash Compensation

All of our non-employee directors receive reimbursement for their reasonable out-of-pocket costs and travel expenses in connection with their attendance at Board and committee meetings, as well as the following annual cash retainer fees for their service as directors, chairs of the committees of our Board and members of the committees of our Board:

	Fee Amount (\$)(1)
Annual Board Retainer Fee:	
All non-employee directors	35,000
Annual Committee Chair Retainer Fees:(2)	
Audit committee chair	15,000
Compensation committee chair	10,000
Nominating committee chair	6,000
Annual Committee Member Retainer Fees:(2)	
Audit committee member	7,500
Compensation committee member	5,000
Nominating committee member	3,000

- (1) Directors, committee chairs and committee members receive pro-rated amounts of all annual retainer fees for any partial year of service.
- (2) Committee chair and member retainer fees are in addition to the annual Board retainer fees.

Equity Compensation

Subject to certain exceptions, each non-employee director who is initially appointed or elected to our Board is eligible to receive, on the date he or she first becomes a non-employee director, initial equity compensation of, at his or her election, a stock option award to acquire up to 20,000 shares of our common stock, a restricted stock unit award relating to 8,000 shares of our common stock or a combination of stock option and restricted stock unit awards that together relate to a number of shares of our common stock equivalent to the foregoing amounts.

In addition, each continuing non-employee director except for Dr. Yen will be eligible to receive, on the date of each annual meeting of our stockholders, including the Annual Meeting, annual equity compensation of, at his or her election, a stock option award to acquire up to 5,000 shares of our common stock, a restricted stock unit award relating to 2,000 shares of our common stock or a combination of stock option and restricted stock unit awards that together relate to a number of shares of our common stock equivalent to the foregoing amounts.

All equity awards granted to our non-employee directors pursuant to our non-employee director compensation program will be granted under the Fulgent Genetics, Inc. Amended and Restated 2016 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "2016 Plan) (or any successor to such plan) and will vest as follows: 1/4th of the total shares subject to the award will vest at the end of every three-month period thereafter, subject to the director's continued service for us on each vesting date.

2018 Director Compensation

The following table summarizes all compensation earned by or paid or awarded to our non-employee directors in 2018:

Name(1)	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash (\$)	Stock Awards(2) (\$)	Option Awards(2) (\$)	Total (\$)
John Bolger(3)	58,000	_	14,600	72,600
James J. Mulé(4)	55,500	_	14,600	70,100
Yun Yen(5)	53,500	_	_	53,500

(1) Ming Hsieh, Chair of our Board and our President and Chief Executive Officer, is not included in this table because he is an employee of our Company and thus receives no additional compensation for his services as a director. The compensation received by Mr. Hsieh as an employee of our Company is described under "Executive Compensation" above.

- (2) Calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 to reflect the grant date fair value of awards on their respective grant dates. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 10 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in the Annual Report.
- (3) As of December 31, 2018, Mr. Bolger held the following outstanding equity awards: (i) a stock option award granted on February 23, 2016 to purchase up to 2,631 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.38 per share; (ii) a stock option award granted on April 13, 2016 to purchase up to 2,631 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$0.38 per share; (iii) a stock option award granted on June 22, 2016 to purchase up to 2,631 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$12.312 per share; (iv) a restricted stock unit award granted on October 26, 2016 relating to 4,842 shares of our common stock, (v) a restricted stock unit award granted on May 16, 2017 relating to 2,000 shares of our common stock; and (vi) a stock option award granted May 18, 2018 to purchase 5,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.925. All such equity awards vest pursuant to the vesting schedule for director equity awards set forth in our non-employee director compensation program.
- (4) As of December 31, 2018, Dr. Mulé held the following outstanding equity awards: (i) a restricted stock unit award granted on October 26, 2016 relating to 8,000 shares of our common stock, (ii) a restricted stock unit award granted on May 16, 2017 relating to 2,000 shares of our common stock; and (iii) a stock option award granted May 18, 2018 to purchase 5,000 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.925. All such equity awards vest pursuant to the vesting schedule for director equity awards set forth in our non-employee director compensation program.
- (5) As of December 31, 2018, Dr. Yen held no outstanding equity awards. Dr. Yen holds 526,315 founders' shares of our common stock in connection with his position as a founder of our genetic testing business. See "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management" below.

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLANS

We currently maintain or have in the past maintained the following equity compensation plans: the 2016 Plan, and our predecessor's Fulgent Therapeutics LLC Amended and Restated 2015 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Predecessor Plan").

2016 Dlan

We adopted the 2016 Plan on September 16, 2016 in connection with our initial public offering and subsequently amended the 2016 Plan in 2018 to increase the number of shares of common stock authorized for issuance under the 2016 Plan by 2 million shares. The 2016 Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options, non-qualified stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, dividend equivalent rights and other stock and cash-based awards (including annual cash incentives and long-term cash incentives). Shares issued under the 2016 Plan will be shares of our common stock. Incentive stock options may be granted only to our employees and employees of any parent or subsidiary corporation. All other awards may be granted to our employees, directors or consultants and to employees, directors or consultants of any affiliated entity, including Fulgent LLC.

Share Reserve. We have reserved for issuance pursuant to awards under the 2016 Plan 3,447,368 shares of our common stock plus 656,901 shares of our common stock that will be available for issuance solely pursuant to the converted Fulgent LLC awards discussed below. In general, shares subject to awards granted under the 2016 Plan that are not issued or that are returned to us, for example, because the award is forfeited, the shares are retained by us in satisfaction of amounts owed with respect to an award or the shares are surrendered in payment of an exercise or purchase price or tax withholding, will again become available for awards under the 2016 Plan.

Administration. The compensation committee or our Board will administer the 2016 Plan. The administrator has the power to determine when awards will be granted, which employees, directors or consultants will receive awards, the terms of the awards, including the number of shares subject to each award and the vesting schedule of the awards, and to interpret the terms of the 2016 Plan and the award agreements. The administrator also has the authority to reduce the exercise prices of outstanding stock options and the base appreciation amount of any stock appreciation right if the exercise price or base appreciation amount exceeds the fair market value of the underlying shares, and to cancel such stock options and stock appreciation rights in exchange for new awards, in each case without stockholder approval.

Stock Options. The 2016 Plan allows for the grant of incentive stock options that qualify under Section 422 of the Code and non-qualified stock options. The exercise price of all options granted under the 2016 Plan must at least be equal to the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. The term of an option may not exceed 10 years, except that with respect to any employee who owns more than 10% of the voting power of all classes of our outstanding stock or any parent or subsidiary corporation as of the grant date, the term must not exceed five years, and the exercise price must equal at least 110% of the fair market value on the grant date. Not more than 3,447,368 shares of our common stock may be issued pursuant to incentive stock options granted under the 2016 Plan. After the continuous service of an option recipient terminates, the recipient's options may be exercised, to the extent vested, for the period of time specified in the option agreement. However, an option may not be exercised later than the expiration of its term.

Predecessor Plan

Historically, our predecessor, Fulgent LLC, granted to its employees and other service providers unit options, restricted share units and profits interest awards under the Predecessor Plan. The purpose of the Predecessor Plan was to offer selected persons a proprietary interest in Fulgent LLC. In connection with our initial public offering in September 2016, we completed a reorganization transaction in which Fulgent LLC became our wholly owned subsidiary and all thenoutstanding equity interests in Fulgent LLC were equitably adjusted and converted into equivalent equity interests in our Company (the "Reorganization"). As a result, upon completion of the Reorganization, (i) all options to acquire units of Fulgent LLC that had been granted under the Predecessor Plan and were outstanding immediately before completion of the Reorganization were converted into option awards to acquire shares of our common stock that were granted under the 2016 Plan, and an individual's rights with respect to the Fulgent LLC unit options were canceled; (ii) all restricted share units relating to units of Fulgent LLC that had been granted under the Predecessor Plan and were outstanding immediately before completion of the Reorganization were converted into restricted stock unit awards relating to our common stock that were granted under the 2016 Plan, and an individual's rights with respect to the Fulgent LLC restricted share units were canceled; and (iii) all profits interest awards relating to units of Fulgent LLC that had been granted under the Predecessor Plan and were outstanding immediately before completion of the Reorganization were converted into common stock awards that were granted under the 2016 Plan, and an individual's rights with respect to the Fulgent LLC profits interest awards were canceled. Following completion of the Reorganization, no awards remain outstanding under the Predecessor Plan and no further awards have been or will be granted under this plan, and the Predecessor Plan has been terminated.

The following is a description of the material terms of the Predecessor Plan:

Units Subject to the Predecessor Plan. Before its termination, there were 15,300,000 common units of Fulgent LLC authorized for issuance under the Predecessor Plan. Before completion of the Reorganization, there were 4,493,000 common units of Fulgent LLC subject to outstanding options, 500,000 common units of Fulgent LLC subject to outstanding restricted share units and 10,000,000 outstanding common units of Fulgent LLC that constituted profits interests. Upon completion of the Reorganization, these options became options to acquire 591,112 shares of our common stock, these restricted share units became restricted stock units relating to 65,789 shares of our common stock, and these common units that constituted profits interests became 3,730,953 shares of our common stock.

Description of Awards. Options represent a right to purchase common units of Fulgent LLC. The term of each option is 10 years from the grant date of the option. Restricted share units are notional units that represent an unfunded and unsecured right to receive common units of Fulgent LLC. Profits interest awards are a type of equity award containing a participation threshold that entitles the recipient of the award to participate in the value of Fulgent LLC only to the extent it appreciates from and after the grant date of the award. Vesting schedules vary from award to award, but, generally, 1/4th of the total Fulgent LLC common units subject to options and restricted share units vest one year after the grant date and 1/16th of the total Fulgent LLC common units subject to options and restricted share units vest at the end of every three-month period thereafter, and profits interest awards generally vest on the grant date. Options were not exercisable, whether or not vested, until the earlier of a liquidity event or incorporation, each as defined in the Predecessor Plan. An incorporation was deemed to have occurred upon completion of the Reorganization, at which time the options became immediately exercisable, to the extent vested. Restricted share units are settled no later than 30 days following the applicable vesting date. The Predecessor Plan provides for adjustments to the number and kind of units subject to grants made under the Predecessor Plan and the number and kind of units covered by an award in the event of a reorganization, recapitalization, merger or other changes in Fulgent LLC's common units. The Predecessor Plan was set to expire pursuant to its terms on October 15, 2025. However, the manager of Fulgent LLC was authorized to amend, suspend or terminate the Predecessor Plan under certain circumstances, and no grants may be made after any such termination.

Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

The following table summarizes our compensation plans under which our equity securities are authorized for issuance as of December 31, 2018:

	Equity Compensation Plan Information				
Plan Category	Number of Securities to be Issued upon Exercise of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights (1) Weighted-Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options, Warrants and Rights (2)		Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance under Equity Compensation Plans (3)		
Equity compensation plans approved by security					
holders	1,499,782	\$	0.64	2,043,040	
Equity compensation plans not approved by security					
holders	_		_	_	
Total	1,499,782	\$	0.64	2,043,040	

Of these shares, 415,935 were subject to stock options outstanding under the 2016 Plan, and 1,083,847 were subject to RSUs outstanding under the 2016 Plan. This weighted-average exercise price is calculated based solely on outstanding stock options.

Represents 2,043,040 shares that remained available for future issuance under the 2016 Plan.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Related Party Transactions

In addition to compensation arrangements with executive officers and directors, which are described under "Executive Compensation" and "Director Compensation" above, described below are transactions and series of transactions since January 1, 2016 or that are currently proposed to which we were or will be a participant and in which (i) the amount involved exceeded or will exceed the lesser of \$120,000 or 1% of the average of our total assets at fiscal year-end for our last two completed fiscal years, and (ii) any of our directors, director nominees, executive officers or beneficial owners of more than 5% of any class of our equity, or any immediate family member of any of the foregoing persons, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.

FF Gene Biotech

On April 25, 2017, we, through an affiliated entity formed for the purpose of the relationship, entered into a cooperation agreement with Xilong Scientific Co., Ltd. ("Xilong Scientific") and Fuzhou Jinqiang Investment Partnership (LP) ("FJIP") to form a joint venture under the laws of the People's Republic of China ("PRC") called Fujian Fujun Gene Biotech Co., Ltd. ("FF Gene Biotech"). FF Gene Biotech was established to offer genetic testing services to customers in the PRC. Xilong Scientific is an affiliate of Xi Long USA, Inc. ("Xi Long"), a large stockholder of our Company, and FJIP is owned by key management of FF Gene Biotech, including Dr. Gao, our Chief Scientific Officer and Laboratory Director, a large stockholder of our Company and the owner of approximately 25% of FJIP. FF Gene Biotech has a term of 50 years. FF Gene Biotech's board of directors is composed of three directors, one of which has been appointed by us and two of which have been appointed by Xilong Scientific, and acts by majority vote on all matters except for certain exceptional matters that require unanimous consent.

Pursuant to the terms of the cooperation agreement, we have agreed to contribute to FF Gene Biotech genetic sequencing and other equipment with a total cost of 60,000,000 renminbi ("RMB") over a three-year period for a 30% ownership interest in FF Gene Biotech, Xilong Scientific has agreed to contribute to FF Gene Biotech 102,000,000 RMB over a three-year period for a 51% ownership interest in the FF Gene Biotech, and FJIP has agreed to contribute to FF Gene Biotech 19,000,000 RMB over a five-year period for a 19% ownership interest in FF Gene Biotech. As of December 31, 2018, we have purchased and contributed equipment with an aggregate fair value of \$3.0 million pursuant to our contribution commitment under the cooperation agreement, of which, \$510,000 and \$2.5 million were purchased and contributed in 2018 and 2017, respectively, and we remain obligated to contribute 40,300,000 RMB (or approximately \$5.9 million U.S. dollars) pursuant to our contribution commitments under the cooperation agreement.

Also on April 25, 2017, we entered into a technical know-how license agreement with FF Gene Biotech, pursuant to which we have granted to FF Gene Biotech a license to use certain of our clinical molecular diagnostic gene detection technology and related software and our proprietary reference library of genetic information, along with any improvements thereto that we may develop during the term of the license agreement. The license agreement expired on December 31, 2018. Pursuant to the terms of the license agreement, FF Gene Biotech paid to us certain royalties based on the revenues of FF Gene Biotech, and we have provided certain technical services to FF Gene Biotech in connection with the license we have granted under the license agreement. We have recorded minimal royalties under the license agreement to date.

Securities Sales and Exchanges

On May 13, 2016, Xi Long purchased 4,618,421 of Fulgent LLC's Class D-1 preferred units from Mr. Hsieh, 2,565,789 of Fulgent LLC's Class D common units from Dr. Gao and 3,078,948 of Fulgent LLC's Class D common units from certain other members of Fulgent LLC, for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$12.0 million. In connection with these purchases, on May 17, 2016, Fulgent LLC (i) redeemed all of the Class D-1 preferred units and Class D common units acquired by Xi Long from Fulgent LLC's members in exchange for Fulgent LLC's issuance to Xi Long of the same number of Fulgent LLC's Class D-2 preferred units and (ii) issued and sold to Xi Long an additional 5,131,579 of its Class D-2 preferred units for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$15.2 million.

On October 4, 2016, Mr. Hsieh purchased 1,000,000 shares of our common stock in our initial public offering on the same terms, including the public offering price of \$9.00 per share, as the other purchasers in the offering.

Investor's Rights Agreement

On May 17, 2016, Fulgent LLC entered into an investor's rights agreement with Xi Long, which we assumed in connection with our initial public offering.

Under the terms of the investor's rights agreement, Xi Long is entitled to certain rights with respect to the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") of the shares of our common stock that it holds. In general, any such registration would enable the holder of the registration rights to trade its shares without restriction under the Securities Act when the applicable registration statement is declared effective by the SEC. Under the terms and subject to the conditions of the investor's rights agreement, Xi Long is entitled to certain demand registration rights on or after May 17, 2019, certain piggyback registration rights if we register any of our securities in connection with a public offering, and certain Form S-3 registration rights when we are eligible to file registration statements on Form S-3. We are generally required to pay the registration expenses, other than underwriting discounts and selling commissions, of the shares registered pursuant to any such registration, and we have agreed to certain indemnification obligations with respect to any such registration.

In addition, the investor's rights agreement provides that, as long as Xi Long holds at least 1,315,789 shares of our common stock, we are required to provide Xi Long certain financial information at the end of each quarter, business plans upon their approval and certain additional information as it may request from time to time. However, we are not required to provide information that we deem in good faith to be a trade secret or similar confidential information, and we may require Xi Long to execute a confidentiality and nondisclosure agreement before our disclosure of any such information.

Compensation of Chief Operating Officer

Our Chief Operating Officer, James Xie, is Mr. Hsieh's brother. In 2017, 2018 and 2019 to date, Mr. Xie earned or was paid or awarded the compensation described below for his services for our Company. Mr. Xie is eligible to receive cash bonuses and equity awards on the same basis as our other similarly situated employees.

Year	Salary (\$)	Stock Awards (\$)(1)	All Other Compensation (\$)(2)	Total (\$)
2019 (through May 1, 2019)	66,250(3)	92,000	1,800	160,050
2018	180,000		5,400	185,400
2017	180,000		5,400	185,400

- (1) Calculated in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 to reflect the grant date fair value of awards on their respective grant dates. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are included in Note 10 to our audited consolidated financial statements included in the Annual Report.
- (2) Amounts consist of our matching contributions under our 401(k) retirement savings plan.
- (3) Mr. Xie's annual base salary is \$210,000 starting February 16, 2019.

Pharma Split-Off

On April 4, 2016, we split-off our former pharmaceutical business (the "Pharma Business") in a transaction we refer to as the "Pharma Split-Off." In the Pharma Split-Off, Fulgent LLC redeemed each of its member's Class P units, which had economic rights based on the Pharma Business, distributed to each such member substantially identical units of our former subsidiary that operated the Pharma Business ("Fulgent Pharma"), and caused Fulgent Pharma to assume all then-outstanding options to acquire Class P units. Immediately following the Pharma Split-Off, Mr. Hsieh was the manager and largest equity holder of Fulgent Pharma.

Before the Pharma Split-Off, Mr. Hsieh contributed an aggregate of \$15.5 million to Fulgent LLC in a series of capital contributions, all of which were made before 2016. On May 19, 2016, Fulgent LLC, Fulgent Pharma and Mr. Hsieh entered into a contribution and allocation agreement pursuant to which the parties specified and agreed to the allocation of these capital contributions between Fulgent LLC and Fulgent Pharma in the following amounts: \$4.6 million was allocated to Fulgent LLC and \$10.9 million was allocated to Fulgent Pharma. The agreement also clarified that Mr. Hsieh's contributions were properly characterized as capital contributions, rather than loans to Fulgent LLC and Fulgent Pharma, notwithstanding a series of promissory notes previously entered into by Mr. Hsieh and Fulgent LLC.

Fulgent Pharma uses office space in the facility at which our principal executive offices are located. Since the completion of the Pharma Split-Off, Fulgent Pharma reimburses us for the portion of the rent we pay that is attributable to the space it uses, which totals approximately \$2,000 per month for 2018.

Return of Capital Contribution

On September 20, 2016, in accordance with the terms of Fulgent LLC's operating agreement, Fulgent LLC paid a distribution to Mr. Hsieh, as the sole holder of its Class D-1 preferred units, of \$4.6 million as a return of Mr. Hsieh's capital contributions to Fulgent LLC.

Tax Distributions

Consistent with the terms of Fulgent LLC's operating agreement, in November 2016, we paid tax distributions totaling \$1.3 million to the former members of Fulgent LLC. The aggregate amount of these tax distributions was based on the assumed income tax liabilities of such former members attributable to Fulgent LLC's 2016 net taxable income through the date of the Reorganization. Of the aggregate amount of the tax distributions, (i) \$679,141 was paid to Mr. Hsieh and the Ming Hsieh Annuity Trust, collectively, (ii) \$52,870 was paid to Dr. Yen, (iii) \$33,044 was paid to Mr. Kim, (iv) \$177,568 was paid to Dr. Gao, (v) \$165,811 was paid to Xi Long, and (vi) \$66,088 was paid to Mr. Xie. Such amounts are based on each member's percentage ownership interest in Fulgent LLC and Fulgent LLC's 2016 net taxable income, in each case before the Reorganization; each member's resulting share of such net taxable income; and each member's resulting assumed income tax liabilities.

Sino-American Cancer Foundation and Taipei Medical University

We have performed, and may perform in the future, certain research testing services for the Sino-American Cancer Foundation, a charitable organization. In 2018, 2017 and 2016, we recognized revenue in the aggregate amount of \$0, \$0 and \$150,000, respectively, for such services. We subleased certain of our facilities to the Sino-American Cancer Foundation during 2016 through March 2019. In 2018, 2017 and 2016, we received aggregate proceeds of approximately \$33,000, \$22,000 and \$28,300, respectively, in connection with this sublease. In 2012 and 2016, we purchased certain chemicals and other materials for an aggregate price of approximately \$284,500 from the Sino-American Cancer Foundation in connection with the Pharma Business, which we split-off in the Pharma Split-Off and is not related to our current operations. Dr. Yen currently serves as the President and Chairman of the Sino-American Cancer Foundation.

We have performed, and may perform in the future, certain genetic sequencing services for Taipei Medical University. In 2018, 2017 and 2016, we recognized revenue in the aggregate amount of \$66,000, \$82,600 and \$353,000 for such services. Dr. Yen served as the President of Taipei Medical University until July 31, 2016 and currently serves as a Emeritus President at Taipei Medical University.

Reorganization

We completed the Reorganization on September 30, 2016, pursuant to which Fulgent LLC became our wholly owned subsidiary, all then-outstanding equity interests in Fulgent LLC were equitably adjusted and converted into equity interests in our Company, and the members of Fulgent LLC became our stockholders.

Indemnification Agreements

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and officers, which provide these individuals with indemnification in addition to the indemnification provided for in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws. These agreements, among other things, require us to indemnify our directors and officers for certain expenses, including attorneys' fees, judgments, penalties, fines and settlement amounts, actually and reasonably incurred by such director and officer in any action or proceeding arising out of his or her service to us or any of our subsidiaries or any other company or enterprise to which the individual provides services at our request. Subject to certain limitations, these indemnification agreements also require us to advance expenses incurred by our directors and officers for the defense of any action for which indemnification is required or permitted.

Policies and Procedures for Related Person Transactions

Our Board has adopted a written related person transaction policy to establish policies and procedures for the review and approval or ratification of all related person transactions. This policy provides that our related persons, which consist of our executive officers, directors, director nominees, beneficial owners of more than 5% of our common stock and all immediate family members of and entities affiliated with any of the foregoing persons, are not permitted to enter into a material transaction in which we are a participant without the prior review and approval of our audit committee, or a special committee composed solely of disinterested directors in the event it is inappropriate for our audit committee to review the transaction due to a conflict of interest, where a "material transaction" constitutes a transaction in which the amount involved exceeds or is expected to exceed \$120,000 in any calendar year. In reviewing, considering and approving or rejecting any such material transaction, our related person transaction policy requires consideration of the facts and circumstances available to and deemed relevant by our audit committee or special committee, as applicable, including, among others, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third party under the same or similar circumstances and the extent of the related person's interest in the transaction.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table presents certain information known to us regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of April 5, 2019, for:

- each of our directors and director nominees;
- · each of our executive officers;
- all of our current directors and executive officers as a group; and
- each person, or group of affiliated persons, who beneficially owns more than 5% of our common stock.

We have determined beneficial ownership in accordance with applicable SEC rules. In computing the number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by a person and the percentage ownership of that person, we deemed to be outstanding all shares of common stock subject to stock options, restricted stock units or other derivative securities held by that person that are currently exercisable or convertible or that will become exercisable or convertible within 60 days after April 5, 2019, but we did not deem these shares outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person. We calculated percentage ownership based on 18,287,400 shares of common stock outstanding as of April 5, 2019. Except as otherwise indicated by the footnotes below, we believe, based on information furnished or otherwise available to us, that the persons named in the table below have sole voting and sole investment power with respect to all shares of our common stock that they beneficially own, subject to applicable community property or similar laws. The information in the table below is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose and the inclusion of any shares in this table does not constitute an admission of beneficial ownership of the shares.

	Beneficial Ownership		
Name of Beneficial Owner	Number of Shares	Percent of Class	
Directors and Executive Officers:			
Ming Hsieh(1)	7,897,115	43.2%	
John Bolger(2)	11,201	*	
James J. Mulé(3)	7,250	*	
Yun Yen(4)	526,315	2.9%	
Paul Kim(5)	359,458	2.0%	
Han Lin Gao(6)	1,767,659	9.7%	
All directors and executive officers as a group (six persons)	10,568,998	57.8%	
Other 5% Stockholders:			
Xi Long(7)	2,025,623	11.1%	

- *Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%.
- (1) Consists of (i) 6,579,326 shares of our common stock held of record by Mr. Hsieh, (ii) 1,315,789 shares of our common stock held of record by the Ming Hsieh Annuity Trust, over which Mr. Hsieh possesses sole voting and dispositive power as the sole trustee, and (iii) 2,000 shares of our common stock held of record by minor children under Uniform Transfers to Minors Act accounts, over which Mr. Hsieh possesses sole voting and dispositive power as the sole custodian of the accounts.
- (2) Consists of (i) 3,901 shares of our common stock held of record by Mr. Bolger, (ii) 5,597 shares of our common stock subject to stock options granted to Mr. Bolger that are currently exercisable or will become exercisable within 60 days after April 5, 2019, and (iii) 1,703 shares of our common stock subject to option awards granted to Mr. Bolger that will vest and settle within 60 days after April 5, 2019.
- (3) Consists of (i) 5,875 shares of our common stock held of record by Dr. Mulé, and (ii) 1,375 shares of our common stock subject to an option award granted to Dr. Mulé that will vest and settle within 60 days after April 5, 2019.
- (4) Consists of 526,315 shares of our common stock held of record by Dr. Yen.
- (5) Consists of (i) 355,346 shares of our common stock held of record by Mr. Kim, and (ii) 4,112 shares of our common stock subject to a restricted stock unit award granted to Mr. Kim that will vest and settle within 60 days after April 5, 2019.
- (6) Consists of 1,767,659 shares of our common stock held of record by Dr. Gao.
- (7) Consists of 2,025,623 shares of our common stock held of record by Xi Long, based on a Schedule 13G filed by Xi Long with the SEC on October 11, 2016 and reflecting information as of September 30, 2016. According to such Schedule 13G, the address for Xi Long is 6 Xinrui Road, Science City, Luogang District, Guangzhou City, Guangdong Province, People's Republic of China 510663.

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

The audit committee is responsible for overseeing our financial reporting policies and procedures on behalf of the Board. In performing its responsibilities, the audit committee has reviewed and discussed the audited consolidated financial statements included in the Annual Report with management, and has discussed with D&T, our independent registered public accounting firm, the matters required to be discussed by Auditing Standards No. 16, "Communications with Audit Committees." The audit committee has also received the written disclosures and the letter from D&T required by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) regarding D&T's communications with the audit committee concerning independence, and has discussed with D&T its independence.

Based on the reviews and discussions referred to above, the audit committee recommended to the Board that the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company be included in our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018 for filing with the SEC.

Audit Committee: John Bolger, Chair James J. Mulé Yun Yen

This audit committee report shall not be deemed to be "soliciting material," or to be "filed" with the SEC or subject to Regulation 14A or 14C under the Exchange Act, other than as provided by applicable SEC rules, or to the liabilities of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, except to the extent that we specifically request that the information be treated as soliciting material or specifically incorporate it by reference into a document filed under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act. This audit committee report will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that we specifically incorporate it by reference.

OTHER MATTERS

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our directors, executive officers and beneficial owners of more than 10% of our common stock to file reports of ownership of our common stock and changes in such ownership with the SEC. Based solely on a review of these reports furnished to us and written representations that no other reports were required, we believe these persons met all applicable Section 16(a) filing requirements in 2018.

Stockholder Proposals and Director Nominations for Our 2019 Annual Meeting

Stockholder Proposals to be Considered for Inclusion in Our Proxy Materials

Stockholder proposals submitted pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act and intended to be presented at our 2020 annual meeting of stockholders and considered for inclusion in our proxy materials for that meeting must be received by us between December 2, 2019 and January 31, 2020 if our 2020 annual meeting is held between April 30, 2020 and June 29, 2020 or, if our 2020 annual meeting is not held within these dates, a reasonable time before we begin to print and send our proxy materials for the meeting. Additionally, our bylaws provide that a stockholder must have given timely written notice to the Company of any proposal that is sought to be considered for inclusion in our proxy materials. To be timely for our 2020 annual meeting of stockholders, a stockholder's written notice must be delivered to or mailed and received at the address of our principal executive offices no earlier than October 21, 2019 and no later than December 20, 2019 if our 2020 annual meeting is held between April 19, 2020 and June 18, 2020 or, if our 2020 annual meeting is not held within these dates, no later than the close of business on the later of (i) the 90th day before the date of our 2020 annual meeting or (ii) the 15th day following the date on which public announcement of the date of our 2020 annual meeting is first made. A stockholder's notice to the Company must also comply with all other requirements of Rule 14a-8, including delivery of proof of ownership of our common stock in accordance with Rule 14a-8(b)(2), and must set forth, as to each proposal the stockholder seeks to bring before the meeting, all of the information required by our bylaws.

Stockholder Proposals or Director Nominations to be Brought Before an Annual Meeting But Not Included in Our Proxy Materials

Our bylaws also provide that a stockholder must have given timely written notice to the Company of any director nomination or other proposal that is not sought to be considered for inclusion in our proxy materials. To be timely for our 2020 annual meeting of stockholders, a stockholder's written notice must be delivered to or mailed and received at the address of our principal executive offices no less than the 90th day before the date of our 2020 annual meeting. A stockholder's notice to the Company must set forth, as to each director nominee or other proposal the stockholder proposes to bring before the meeting, all of the information required by our bylaws. We will not entertain any director nominations or other proposals at our 2020 annual meeting that do not meet the requirements set forth in our bylaws. If we comply and the stockholder does not comply with the requirements of Rule 14a-4(c)(2) under the Exchange Act, we may exercise discretionary voting authority under proxies that we solicit to vote in accordance with our judgment on any such stockholder proposal or director nomination.

Other Business at the Annual Meeting

We know of no other matters to be submitted at the Annual Meeting. If any other matters are properly brought before the Annual Meeting, the individuals we have designated as proxies for the Annual Meeting, who are named in the accompanying proxy card, will have discretionary authority to vote for or against any such matter. It is the intention of such individuals to vote the shares represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting in accordance with their judgment.

For further information about our Company, please refer to our Annual Report, which accompanies this Proxy Statement and is available on our website, www.fulgentgenetics.com. Our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, which is part of the Annual Report, was filed with the SEC on March 22, 2019.

By order of the Board,

/s/ Ming Hsieh

MING HSIEH

President and Chief Executive Officer

Temple City, California April 17, 2019



Your vote matters - here's how to vote! You may vote online or by phone instead of mailing this card.

> Votes submitted electronically must be received by 9:00am, (Pacific Time), on May 30, 2019.

Online

Go to www.envisionreports.com/FLGT or scan the QR code — login details are located in the shaded bar below.

Phone

Call toll free 1-800-652-VOTE (8683) within the USA, US territories and Canada

Save paper, time and money! Sign up for electronic delivery at www.envisionreports.com/FLGT

Please do not write outside the designated areas.		
2019 Annual Meeting Proxy Card		

IF VOTIN	G BY MAIL, SIGN, DETACH AND RETURN THE BOTTOM POR	RTION IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.
A Proposals — The Board of Directors recom	mend a vote FOR all the nominees listed and FOR	Proposal 2.
Election of Directors;		
01 - Ming Hsieh Withhold	02 - John Bolger Withhold	03 - James J. Mulay (Mulé)
04 - Yun Yen		
Company's independent registered public accounting firm the fiscal year ending December 31, 2019. B. Authorized Signatures — This section must	t be completed for your vote to count. Please date a	and sign below.
lease sign exactly as name(s) appears hereon. Joint owner	s should each sign. When signing as attorney, executor, administra	ator, corporate officer, trustee, guardian, or custodian, please give full title.
ate (mm/skl/yyyy) — Please print slate below.	Signature 1 — Please keep signature within the box	Signature 2 — Please keep signature within the box.
/ /		

031Y1A

Fulgent Genetics, Inc.

2019 Annual Meeting of Stockholders

Thursday, May 30, 2019, 9:00am Pacific Time 4401 Santa Anita Ave., Suite 214 El Monte, CA 91731

Upon arrival, please present this admission ticket and photo identification at the registration desk.

The 2019 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Fulgent Genetics, Inc. will be held on May 30, 2019 at 9:00am Pacific Time

Important notice regarding the Internet availability of proxy materials for the Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

The material is available at: www.envisionreports.com/FLGT

Small steps make an impact.

Help the environment by consenting to receive electronic delivery, sign up at www.envisionreports.com/FLGT

IF VOTING BY MAIL, SIGN, DETACH AND RETURN THE BOTTOM PORTION IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.

Proxy - Fulgent Genetics, Inc.

Notice of 2019 Annual Meeting of Stockholders

Proxy Solicited by Board of Directors for Annual Meeting - May 30, 2019

Ming Hsieh and Paul Kim, or any of them, each with the power of substitution, are hereby authorized to represent and vote the shares of the undersigned, with all the powers which the undersigned would possess if personally present, at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Fulgent Genetics, Inc. to be held on May 30, 2019 or at any postponement or adjournment thereof.

Shares represented by this proxy will be voted by the stockholder. If no such directions are indicated, the Proxies will have authority to vote FOR the election of the Board of Directors and FOR item 2 (Ratification of the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2019).

In their discretion, the Proxies are authorized to vote upon such other business as may properly come before the meeting.

(Items to be voted appear on reverse side)

Non-Voting Items	
Change of Address — Please print new address below.	Comments — Please print your comments below.
ů.	<u> </u>